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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EAST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT 

LONG MEADOWS COMMUNITY CENTRE 18 MARCH 2009
Membership

County Councillors:

	
	C J Baker
	
	J R Lucas

	
	R W Bourne
	
	C B Manning-Press

	*
	Ms S Candy
	
	P J Oxley

	*
	A Clover
	*
	M J Page (Chairman)

	
	M A Cossens
	
	D C F Robinson

	
	L J Double
	*
	R G Smith

	
	Mrs M D Fisher
	
	Ms A Turrell

	*
	Mrs T M A Higgins
	
	Ms J A Young

	*
	J G Jowers

	
	


* present
Partner Organisations:-







Tendring District Council


	*
	Kevin Watson
	
	

	
	Richard Walker 
	
	

	*
	Nick Turner
	
	


Colchester Borough Council

	
	Mike Couch 
	
	

	
	Paul Smith 
	
	

	
	
	
	


Essex Police

	
	
	
	


Essex Fire & Rescue

	
	
	
	


Essex County Council Cabinet Members

	  

	


Essex County Council Officers:

	*
	Jane Gardner, Area Co-ordinator for East Essex

	*
	Kate Fox, Committee Assistant 

	*
	Ian Myers, Committee Officer

	*
	Geoff Harris, East Area Highways Manager

	
	

	
	


Parish & Town Councils

	*
	A Colbourne
	*
	Stephen Henderson

	*
	C Abnett Fordham PC PC
	*
	John Sutcliffe, Myland PC

	*
	Hazel Law Elmstead PC
	*
	Jane Chinnery, Myland PC

	*
	David Rutson Harwich TC
	*
	M Donn Ramsey & Parkeston PC

	*
	David Winet Langham PC PC
	
	

	*
	Ian Christondonides Frating  PC
	
	


Tendring E.A.L.C (Essex Association of Local Councils)

	
	Robert Taylor
	
	


Other Bodies Represented

	
	*  Helen Hughes   NE Essex PCT
	
	

	
	*  Karen Roberts   NE Essex PCT
	
	 


10.
Welcome and Introduction Members, Officers and Invited Representatives of Partner Organisations 


The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. 

11.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence had been received from:
Essex County Councillors Pierre Oxley, Derek Robinson, Jeremy Lucas, Leslie Double, Anne Turrell, Rosemary Smith – CVS, Mike Crouch – Colchester Borough Council, Councillor Tim Young – Colchester Borough Council, Councillor David Lines – Tendring District Council, Councillor Robert Burke – Tendring District Council, Elaine Novorol – Harwich Town Council.

12.
Declarations of Interest


None recorded 

13.
Minutes

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 27 January 2009 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record. Subsequently it was noted that 

Councillor Robert Bucke had been in attendance at the meeting on 27 January 2009. 
14. 
Public Questions
The Chairman invited questions from the public on matters within the Terms of Reference of the Forum and not related to substantive agenda items. The following question and responses were made:

· John Sutcliffe, Myland Parish Council raised a question regarding:

(i) The re-building of a nuclear power station at Bradwell and questioned when there would be a follow up meeting when sustainable non-nuclear alternatives could be discussed. He added that the erection of off shore windmills was about to commence.

The Chairman advised the Forum that he had not yet been able to arrange for the company erecting the wind generators to attend a meeting but would do so as soon as possible.

Councillor John Jowers reported that he and senior planning officers from Essex County Council had met with an action group from Bradwell (BANG), at their request. He added the group were not necessarily against nuclear power but were concerned with rising sea levels and the impact on the area.
15.      Fryatt Hospital (Harwich Hospital)

Councillor Sarah Candy declared an interest as a board member of North East Essex PCT.
The Forum received a presentation from Helen Hughes, Assistant Director of Acute Commissioning, North East Essex PCT on the work of the Fryatt Hospital Commissioning Group.

The Forum was informed that a small group consisting of:

· PCT Commissioners

· Local GP’s

· PCT Public Health Team

· Patients Forum representative

had been organised and would be responsible for discussing and agreeing terms of reference for the group. It was agreed these terms of reference would:

· Scope services currently being provided

· Analyse former provision at the Harwich Hospital and identify gaps

· Undertake a public health needs assessment

· Produce proposals for health services which best meets the needs of the population and seek views

· Develop a 3 year strategy and action plan for consultation

Helen went on to outline those services which are presently being delivered at the hospital and those delivered at Colchester for Outpatients, Diagnostic Services, Therapy and Inpatients. She added that there are a number of clinics in operation at the Fryatt site, some of which are well used whilst others are fragmented in their delivery. 

A gap analysis of Harwich vs. Fryatt has identified:

· X-ray has reduced to 3 days from 4.5 days

· Theatres are no longer operational

· GP out of hours services have reduced

In addition Helen went on to outline factors that influence health and how they might impact on services. In particular:

· Variations in areas of deprivation

· Wide variations in life expectancy

· High prevalence of certain diseases

· High number of smokers

· Low flu jab uptake

· Chronic heart disease

· Increase in cases of COPD

· Above PCT average levels of cancer

Helen outlined a piece of work the public health service has carried out on what services should be delivered on the Fryatt site. These included:

· High levels of depravation mean people are less able to travel for healthcare

· Respiratory clinics and smoking cessation clinics to provide for high levels of smokers and asthmatics

· Targeting wards with lower life expectancy

· An investigation into services around key health diseases and illnesses

· A health check service / one stop shop for people with learning disabilities

· Fitness and leisure schemes and dietetic support

· Interventions to reduce hospital admissions

· A wider range of services to support people with cancer

Finally, the Forum was informed that during the period April – June 2009 there would be a full analysis of information gathered to date and informal consultation with stakeholders and members of the public. By July the development of a 3 year strategy will have taken place with commencement of implementation from September 2009.

The Chairman invited questions and comments from Members and the public:

Councillor Roy Smith raised concerns about care for the elderly and for children and stated that better services in community care were required. In response it was agreed that a more integrated service is required that focuses on local voluntary groups.

There was strong representation from the floor concerning the inadequacies of the phlebotomy service provided at the hospital. In response it was reported that observations of the service have been made and a complete review will be undertaken.

Councillor John Jowers commented that the concept of a community hospital is important to many residents. He added that consultation must focus on what is required by local residents and it is then critical those services are retained locally. In response it was reported that proposals for services will be shared with residents but there will also be clear reasons given if a service cannot be provided locally. 

A number of issues were raised concerning local residents being required to visit Colchester Hospital for treatment and, in particular, the costs of travel and parking. It was noted that, in some cases of long term treatment, parking passes are usually available. Councillor Sarah Candy expressed concern about the transport issue and suggested the Forum take this forward as an item of future business. The Chairman agreed with this proposal.

The Chairman thanked Helen Hughes for her excellent presentation.

At the conclusion of this item Councillor Anthony Clover suggested that, in future, all questions be submitted to the Chairman prior to the meeting.

Following the meeting, Helen Hughes, in response to questions raised at the meeting, has confirmed that GP’s are scheduled to move into the Fryatt Hospital week ending 18 April 2009.

16.
Highways & Transportation


Geoff Harris, East Area Highway Manager, gave an overview on what had been achieved by his department during 2008/09.

He outlined to the Forum the functions of the area highway office which are:

· Reactive highway maintenance

· Carriageway and footway resurfacing

· New highway schemes

· Traffic management

· Development control

· Streetworks co-ordination

Before taking questions from the floor, Geoff went on to give specific details of the work carried out by his team which focussed on:

· Reactive Maintenance

· Reactive Accelerated Maintenance Initiative (RAM1)

· Public Rights of Way

· Street Lighting

· Capital Street Lighting Programme

· Carriageway Resurfacing

· Footway Resurfacing

· Localism

· Schemes delivered with the Local Highways Panel (LHP)

· CIF schemes Approved (it was noted no bids were refused funding)

· Other Projects

· Development Control

· Other Area Office Statistics

There followed a series of questions and comments from the floor which, for the purposes of these minutes, have been grouped together where possible.

Councillor Roy Smith raised concerns with pot holes on footways in Jaywick and the impact on the elderly.  The Chairman responded that initiatives are underway with other agencies that will lead to improvements, are what the residents require and are sustainable and lasting.

Many other concerns were raised about the repair of potholes and funding that would be available in future financial years for their repair. Cllr Jowers informed the Forum that an additional £10m had recently been approved for highways and he agreed to ask Cllr Norman Hume to liaise with Area Highway Managers to ensure pothole repairs are targeted.

Councillor Theresa Higgins raised issues with public rights of way in urban areas, long term obstructions, the target of 3 days for fixing faults to bollards, the checking of operational street lighting and programmed work not being undertaken because of other urgent work in the pipeline. In all cases,

Geoff Harris agreed to respond to Cllr Higgins with specific details.

The improvements to the road layout in Clacton town centre were welcomed but it was noted that a number of road traffic accidents had recently been reported. It was suggested that traffic calming measures may be required.

Concerns were raised with the standard and use of the A120 and Councillor David Rutson enquired if the road was under Essex County Council jurisdiction.

Councillor John Jowers confirmed the road is the responsibility of the Highways Agency and added that the route is now liable for European funding and is designated a strategic national highways route.

It was reported that a meeting had recently taken place with Network Rail concerning the closure of the road into Frinton whilst repairs are being carried out. Network Rail has agreed to respond with a revised partial road closure scheme and improved diversion routes into the town. 

Other issues/comments included:

· Proposed work at Harwich Quay

· Clean up of banks close to Harwich International Port

· Road adoption schemes

· Compliments were made to the Highways Ranger Service

The Chairman thanked Geoff Harris for his presentation and it was agreed that a copy of the presentation slides be forwarded to the full membership for information.

17. 
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the East Essex Area Forum will be held on Tuesday 21 July 2009 at 2.00pm, Marks Tey Village Hall
The meeting concluded at 16.15
